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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, September 15, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee McCaffrey led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee 

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President of Student Services

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Ernesto Fuentes, J.D., Director of Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public.

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Makenzie Spillner reported that:

--ASSC held a successful 911 commemoration during half-time at last week’s home football game (which Solano won).  A representative from the Campus Police and the Fairfield Police Department participated with the students in the commemoration.

--a barbecue is being organized by ASSC for Club Promo Day, September 22, and plans are underway for the October 21 Hall of Fame Banquet.  

--the Political Activity and Student Issues committees are collaborating on drafting a letter to the Governor regarding pending textbook pricing reform legislation.  

--the student budget is still pending due to an unforeseen delay of the beginning balance figures through Fiscal Services.  The ASSC estimates that at least 30 business days will elapse before their budget can be finalized and brought to the Board. 

--ASSC will host a Student Services “In-Reach” Day on October 6, in Building 1400, to inform students of services available to them.  

Dr. Perfumo commented that the State budget workshop was held last Thursday and Dr. Wright is in the process of building the District budget with the new figures, including the new figures for ASSC.  Dr. Perfumo commented that the State budget was delayed; therefore, the Board understands the delay in submission of the ASSC budget.  

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp distributed copies of the Academic Senate Response to Program Discontinuance Document of July 21, 2004, and proposed Program Discontinuance Policy and Procedures 6105.  At the September 1 Board meeting, the Board requested that the Senate provide their concerns in writing by September 15, 2004.  Academic Senate President Kropp called the Board’s attention to three general areas of concern listed in the Senate’s response:  “1) the replacement of a carefully prescribed timeline linked to the Curriculum Committee calendar by vague and potentially capricious timelines; 2) the elimination of significant faculty participation in the process; and 3) the potential for the Program Discontinuance Policy to become an instrument for changing the direction of the College without consultation from all constituencies, including the community we serve.”  There were no questions from the Board at this time as more time is needed to review the Senate’s response.  

(c)
Shared Governance Council

Dr. Perfumo reported that the Shared Governance Council met on September 8 with the primary agenda item focusing on repeating the training from the half-day retreat held last year with the State-wide Academic Senate President Kate Clark and Community College League of California staff on training for the shared governance process, components of AB 1725, District shared governance policy, good practices and effective group behaviors.  A recommendation that arose from the half-day retreat was that shared governance training should be held each year for new and returning members. 

Dr. Perfumo reported that at the next meeting, the SGC will discuss the possibility of members rotating presentation of the SGC report to the Governing Board.  Dr. Perfumo highlighted various aspects of reports from the SGC membership.  Dr. Hogue spoke to the Council about discussions with the Deans on requests for substitutes, overtime and conferences in relation to the budget planning process.  Diane White reported that the CTA Board voted to attempt to form a health care study group composed of campus constituencies.  Jo Ann Smith inquired about the agreement with Total Compensation Systems on the actuarial study on unfunded liability.  Vice President Fisher talked about fall registration, gave comparative statistics and updated the SGC on the fall headcount.  SCC continues to have healthy growth despite the fee increase.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Nancy Hopkins for her efforts in targeting and marketing information about financial aid being available.  Gail Kropp reported on the Senate’s progress on review of the Program Discontinuance policy and the changes in the statewide Math requirement.  Dr. Wright concluded with a brief budget update. 

Dr. Perfumo will provide a list of the Shared Governance Council members along with meeting frequencies/times as requested by Trustee Wilkerson.  In answer to questions posed by Trustee McCaffrey on enrollment and growth, Vice President Fisher replied that enrollment is up 5 percent (semester comparison) and Dr. Wright stated that the growth cap also goes up by 3 percent this year. 

(d)
Superintendent-President

Dr. Perfumo announced that a reception will be held on October 4, 4:30 – 6:30 p.m., to honor Bob Myers on his selection as Athletic Director of the Year for all of the community colleges in the western states.  Dr. Perfumo read a letter from Rosemary Thurston expressing the family’s appreciation to the Board, Dr. Perfumo and Pat Cordry for the floral arrangement, resolution and tributes to Trustee Thurston.  An invitation will go out to the campus community about Trustee Thurston’s Memorial Service on October 26 at 5 p.m.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--Board members received flyers about the Community College League of California (CCLC) Conference in November.  Board members will be contacted about attendance and arrangements will be coordinated for those interested in attending the conference. 

--the Accreditation Steering Committee held its first meeting on September 1. Regularly scheduled meetings will be held throughout the year as the self-study is developed.  Board members were encouraged to volunteer for the various standards’ committees and asked to notify Dr. Perfumo if they were interested in serving on a committee.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the standards have been reduced from ten to the following four standards:  (1) Institutional Mission and Effectiveness; (2) Student Learning Programs and Services; (3) Resources, and (4) Leadership and Governance.  Dr. Perfumo reported that she attended an accreditation team training workshop since she will serve on a team visiting Irvine Valley College next month.  The workshop provided examples on evidence and how to look at an institution’s progress on student learning outcomes.  

--at the October 6 Board meeting, Dr. Wright will present the District’s proposed budget based on information received at the recent State budget meeting.  Partnership for Excellence (PFE) funds have been rolled into our base; however, many funds have also been taken away in PFE thereby reducing the PFE allocation. If we earn it, the District would receive some growth funds.  Overall, Robert Turnage summarized that in the state budget, community college funding grew 7.8 percent and lost 7.5 percent in other budget categories.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that a Task Force is in place to continue to work with the state Department of Education to move community colleges to the full 11 percent split.  Dr. Perfumo also informed the Board that in the community college section of the California Performance Review (CPR) requested by the Governor, the recommendation is that the State Board of Governors be eliminated, the Chancellor’s Office be eliminated and folded into the State Department of Education and that community colleges report under the State Board of Education and re-connected to K-12.   Dr. Perfumo stated that the Board of Governors passed a resolution in opposition to this recommendation in the report.  Dr. Perfumo stated that if the Board so desires, she will draft a resolution opposing the recommendation and bring it back to the Board for consideration. 

--the Historically Black Colleges and Recruitment Faire was held September 15, 9 a.m. to 2 p.m.

--College and University Day will be held on September 16, 2004, 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. and 5:30 to 8:00 p.m.  Dr. Perfumo stated that last year, Barbara Pavão and Vice President Bracy coordinated a Transfer Day for students.   

--she will attend a regional meeting with Chancellor Drummond at Diablo Valley College on Thursday, September 16.   

--the Solano Economic Development Corporation Board of Directors will meet at the Jelly Belly factory.   Dr. Perfumo will introduce Dr. Charles Shatzer to the Solano EDC Board.  

--the first Classified Conversations with the President will be held on September 24, 9-11 a.m. and on September 29, the first faculty coffee of the year will be held 2-4 p.m.  

Dr. Perfumo and Board President Claffey presented a framed, joint resolution from the California Legislature, to Vice President Bracy from the following members of the Assembly and Senate representing Solano County Community College District:  the Honorable Patricia Wiggins - 7th Assembly District; the Honorable Lois Wolk – 8th Assembly District; the Honorable Wesley Chesbro – 2nd Senatorial District, and the Honorable Michael J. Machado – 5th Senatorial District.  The resolution commended Vice President Bracy for his valuable service to the District and 32 years of achievement-filled years in education, including his time as a faculty member, counselor, Division Chair, Vice President of Student Services, advisor for the African American Student Union, head negotiator for CTA, President of the African American Staff Association, Region II representative of the Chief Student Services Officers of California Community Colleges, Chancellor’s Office Diversity Planning Committee, Kellogg Fellow, and his leadership for numerous and memorable events.   The legislators commended Vice President Bracy for his “visionary role in guiding the development of this outstanding community college district to its current pre-eminence and extended to him sincere best wishes for all the richness and rewards of an active and productive retirement.”  Vice President Bracy was lauded with a round of applause and photographed for recognition in our local newspapers. 

Vice President Bracy stated that it has been a pleasure to work at Solano Community College with the Governing Board and his many friends and colleagues at SCC.  He expressed pride for the outstanding job everyone does at SCC to serve our students who are recognized not only statewide but nationally for their academic achievement.  Vice President Bracy introduced his wife, Gaynelle Bracy, and his sister, Geraldine.  Vice President Bracy expressed his appreciation for the opportunity to work with Dr. Perfumo and extended best wishes to her for making Solano a great place to be.

Bond Update

Tom Berger, Kitchell CEM Program Manager, reviewed the Bond Update provided to the Board prior to the meeting.

Construction Update

The tennis courts are in the last couple weeks of construction, appear to be on schedule and will meet the October 1 opening deadline. The Board was also provided with the written, bi-monthly construction update.  

Center Update

The site approval request for the Vacaville Center has now been submitted.  Mr. Berger will keep the Superintendent-President and Board apprised as the submittal is tracked.  In addition, the same consultant is working with Kitchell CEM and the District on the formal approval package for center status in Vallejo.  The preliminary letter was sent to the Chancellor’s Office and letters soliciting support from surrounding community colleges have also been sent by the Superintendent-President.  Mr. Berger will continue to update the Board and Superintendent-President on responses from neighboring districts.  

Project Design Update

The committee is looking at preliminary elevation concepts for the Vallejo Center.  The architect submitted seven concepts for consideration.  At the next committee meeting, it is anticipated that a rough model will be available.  Dr. Perfumo asked Mr. Berger to bring the model to the next Board meeting.  Ray Ogden indicated that a comprehensive package is planned for presentation to the Board.  Mr. Berger indicated that the architects have been asked to prepare a complete, formal presentation to the Governing Board.  

The Student Learning Center Committee came to consensus on everything that had been modified within the program.  The Committee will formalize a letter indicating approval of the conceptual plan prior to the beginning of the schematic design phase.  

The Nut Tree Aeronautics Addition is currently out to bid with bid opening scheduled for September 30.  The swing space project is still on track and scheduled to be submitted to the State Architect for approval by the end of September.  Mr. Berger met with the architect and discussed the series of workshops held with individual groups on renovation projects and was able to attain sign-off from the Science area on their request.  

Trustee Wilkerson expressed concern about cost over-runs and asked what steps were being taken to control costs such as collaboration with other districts.  Trustee Wilkerson asked if other districts were running over on projects and what steps other districts were taking to bring costs in line to which Mr. Berger indicated that others were running over costs, and they are re-analyzing their programs and budgets.  Mr. Berger stated that Kitchell CEM also is tracking costs more carefully by checking budgets every three months as opposed to the usual five months.  At each milestone, the project is not allowed to proceed unless it is in line with the costs.  Cost estimates done by each cost estimator (as opposed to the architectural firms) are checked.  

Trustee Wilkerson asked if any modeling has been done with Solano’s numbers at this point.  Mr. Berger stated that the costs are modeled as of today and an escalation factor is added to the midpoint of construction.  Trustee Wilkerson requested to see this information.  

Dr. Perfumo asked that Mr. Berger provide the Board with the same expenditure information provided to the Citizens Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) but with more detail.  Mr. Ogden assured the Board that we are checking the cost of the project and talking with others on the costs on other projects and cost per square foot.  He stated that our actual costs are being checked five times throughout the project based on what we will construct.  Mr. Ogden stated that each project is being designed within the established budget.  He stated that the District prepares costs for the projects and then Kitchell CEM re-adjusts the costs for the actual cost of construction today with other factors such as inflation, contingencies, inspection, etc.  

Mr. Berger stated that the architects design at 90 percent of the budget and provide for a 10 percent contingency.  He also explained the process of add/alternates which includes items that may or may not be able to be added to the project depending upon final costs without going over budget and affecting completion of the project.  

Trustee McCaffrey asked about the actual over-run costs at other districts to which Mr. Berger replied 5 to 10 percent; however, it depends upon the building and materials. 

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of September 1, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2004-05, Gratuitous Service 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings 

Academic Affairs

(d) NorthBay Healthcare Systems Contract Agreement for Fall 2004
Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Administrative and Business Services

(a)
Authorization to Issue RFP for Fire Alarm System
Tom Berger stated that a pre-qualification letter of interest was sent out that allowed manufacturers to qualify and solicited eight quality fire alarm companies of which four came back with a formal response.  This item would release a request for proposal to the four companies for a long-term, fixed pricing structure that would be used throughout the completion of the bond projects.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for authorization to issue a RFP for fire alarm system.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs

(b)
MESA/CCCP RFA Special Projects Award Grant
Dr. David Redfield stated that Mostafa Ghous, Director of MESA, worked with faculty members, Jim DeKloe and John Nogue, to submit two special projects totaling $18,000.  One grant will address the effects of the oil spill in the Suisun Marsh on the aquatics system.  The other grant is to use the Biotech Lab to teach students Biotechnology techniques used today.  The state has accepted the proposal.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey for approval to receive the MESA/CCCP RFA Special Projects Award Grant.  The motion passed unanimously.

Trustee McCaffrey asked Dr. Redfield to express appreciation to those who worked on the grant.  Dr. Redfield stated that the grant will fund fellowships for 12 students who will work with U.C. people on the Suisun Marsh project and with Dr. DeKloe and Ed Ray in Biotechnology.  Nancy Hopkins will do a press release on the grant award.  

(c)
Schurman Fine Papers Contract Agreement for Fall 2004

Dr. Charles Shatzer introduced this item that will provide English as a Second Language (ESL) services training over a three-month period to employees of the Schurman Fine Papers Company.  Susan Linz, expert instructor in ESL, will work with Schurman to identify needs and customize a short course for Schurman from our program.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Phil McCaffrey for approval of the Schurman Fine Papers Contract Agreement for fall 2004.  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) Resolution Naming the Administration Building at the Vallejo Center in Memory of 


Trustee Bill Thurston, Resolution No. 04/05-XX

Dr. Perfumo commented that the resolution is self explanatory and highlights Trustee Thurston’s involvement with Solano Community College as a professor, Board member and other activities he led including the Vallejo Center project.  Passage of the resolution to name the Administration Building at the Vallejo Center is one way the District can honor Trustee Thurston’s legacy and all of the work he has done to make Solano an outstanding community college.   

This item will return for action at the October 6 meeting.

(b)
Off-campus Centers Report

Vice President Fisher presented a report on the current status of the off-campus centers including the student headcount at each location (Vacaville, Vallejo and Travis), 2000-2004 FTES as well as accomplishments and challenges at each center.  There was a 31 percent increase in FTES over the last four years.  A few of the accomplishments and challenges for the Vacaville Center include:  partnership with St. Mary’s to offer a B.S. in Management starting in fall 2004; addition of a Saturday schedule in Vacaville in fall 2004; the need for bookstore services at the Vacaville Center; Chamber of Commerce Business/Education Mixer to be held at the Vacaville Center; and development of program offerings for the new center and development of partnerships with CSU Sacramento and U.C. Davis.  Vice President Fisher commended Dr. Shatzer for his efforts in the transition of the Fire Science Academy to the Vacaville Center and the initiation of training partnerships with Genentech and Travis Credit Union.  A few accomplishments and challenges for Vallejo and Travis include:  upgrade of computer lab at Vallejo JFK; offering of seven classes at the Sereno Village complex and establishment of an agreement in concept for a partnership with St. Mary’s for the new Center in Vallejo.  At Travis AFB, normal operations were maintained while the Base Education Office underwent a 100 percent change in personnel.  Ever-changing security requirements, fluctuating base population and limited class size are among the challenges.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Trustee Pam Keith reported that Trustee McKnight and she attended the Vallejo Interagency meeting on September 13.  Trustee Keith asked that Dr. Perfumo make a presentation on the College at the next Interagency meeting on December 6.  

Trustee McCaffrey reported that Trustee Wilkerson and he attended the Vacaville Select Committee Meeting on Education.  The topic of discussion was gang related activity.  He indicated that the members are to come back to the group with information on statistics for their respective school districts and city.  Trustee McCaffrey reported that Solano was less than one-half percent compared to neighboring K-12 districts.  

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 8:26 p.m.  

13.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator



Agency Negotiator:  Dr. Ernesto Fuentes



Employee Organizations:  CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers,



   Stationary Engineers, Local 39


(b)
Conference with Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo



   Superintendent-President, Administrative Leadership Group Meet and Confer


(c)
Public Employee Performance Evaluation



   Superintendent-President

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:32 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:13 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 9:16 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that no action was taken in closed session.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:18 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
